The 68th Annual General Meeting

Attendance: Jenny Hindmarch, Roger Boultbee, Malcolm Barker, Joan Barker, Mike McDonald, Julie Hoskins, Julie Stacey, Ann Lloyd, Anthony Kitchen, Adam Green, Lorraine Shuker, Angie Orme, Stephen Hoskins, Lesley Francis, Iain Bowley, Fran Hamer, Mike Melville, Maureen Melville, Gordon Hamlin, Caroline Young.
Apologies: Martin Stacey, Chris Finney
Minutes from 2015 AGM: Available upon request. Mike Melville accepts these are true and Julie Stacey seconds.

Chairman’s Report: 
It is normal that, at this stage, the Chair would read their report, but, in view of Kevin Barnett’s notification at the end of end May that he did not intend to stand for Chair again, and then his subsequent withdrawal from the Club in mid-June, Stephen Hoskins has prepared a report for presentation today.

Last year’s AGM was held shortly after electricity had been restored to the theatre, following a fire in the premises next door, but little did we know that there was going to be as much drama off–stage as on it in the new season.

We had intended to start off with Ben Brunsdon directing “Happy,” but problems with casting and Ben’s subsequent resignation from the Club, led to it being replaced with “Prime Directive” by Jay Saunders. This marked the directorial debut of Danielle Harris and proved to be very successful, bringing in a number of new actors and also new audience members, many of whom have stayed with us throughout the year.

Second up was another change, since Don Hirst had cried off directing “The Ladykillers” once he realised it clashed with his wedding, but it turned out to be an inspired substitution. Angie Orme directed “Remember Them,” a new play written by local writers, picking up on themes from the First World War, which played to full houses and was extremely well-received, also being nominated for costumes, best set presentation and sound and lighting at the CTG awards. Although it actually failed to win any of these, it did walk off with the prestigious CTG Adjudicator’s Award instead. The play turned out to be the largest grossing play ever put on at the Harlequins and one of the most profitable, partially thanks to grants received from Northwich Council.

Unfortunately, the planned production of “Christmas Carol” had to be cancelled midway during rehearsals, partly due to casting and directorial issues, which was disappointing for cast and audience alike, and the combined replacement Christmas show, however much enjoyed, was scant compensation.

The second half of the season started off with “Kindly leave the stage,” directed by Malcolm Barker, and was the first of the originally selected season’s programme to go ahead! A clever and amusing farce which was ideal for those dreary February evenings and brought in almost full house audiences, who enjoyed it thoroughly.

Next up was supposed to be “Dumb Show,” but, director, Gordon Hamlin, had trouble casting the play and it then had to be cancelled, once one of the three actors pulled out mid-way through rehearsals. However, Ashton Hayes Theatre Club, who had been performing “The Ladykillers” in their own theatre, offered to put on a re-run in the Harlequin Theatre during the same week scheduled for “Dumb Show” and donate the profits to the Harlequins. This very generous gesture did not reap maximum benefits, due to surprisingly small audiences, but was much appreciated and meant that we still made a healthy profit.

Finally, finishing off the season, was a lavish production of “An Ideal Husband,” directed by Matthew Lambert, which met with very good feedback. Audiences were reasonable for the June slot and we received CTG nominations for costumes and to Aimee Worsnop for her role as Mrs Chieveley, winning the costumes award, so many congratulations to Ann Lloyd and her team.

Attendances were encouragingly up on last year, with overall average attendance at 68% capacity. 70% of sales were via the online booking service, with 22% via the telephone booking system and 8% on the door. (Last year, 64%, 23%, 13%)

As always, thanks are due to the backroom crew for their efforts on sound, lighting, sets, props and costumes, often against tight deadlines and limited budgets and it was gratifying that this should be recognised so strongly in the CTG award nominations.

Much praise must be given to the leaders of the Youth Group, Natalie Brierley, Julie Hoskins, Angie Orme and Becky Wollaston and the others who have helped out over the year. It is heart-warming to see the results on stage, with so much potential among the budding actors and actresses being demonstrated in the Christmas show and the recent performances of “Sleeping Beauty,” but many do not realise the time and effort that is given, to make sure that this happens. Many thanks to everyone who has contributed and a warm welcome will be given to any others who would like to come forward and help out.

Because of Kevin and Laura stepping down during the year, we will be looking for nominations for a new Chair and Vice-Chair and Lorraine Shuker has also indicated she would like to step down as Secretary, so it will be “all change again.”

Treasurer’s and Membership Report: 
I have circulated copies of this year’s accounts, but will just pick out the more salient points for comment; I am happy to deal with any questions as they crop up.

2014-15 figures are on the right of the page, with last year’s figures on the left for comparison. Perhaps surprisingly, after such a traumatic year, we have done extremely well, financially, returning a surplus of £6,241, following a small surplus last year and deficits in the previous two years.

Building costs are similar to last year. Of the building maintenance total, nearly £500 relates to servicing and replacing some of the fire extinguishers and £250 to replacing the alarm panel, which seemed to have been damaged in last year’s fire. The PPL and PRS bills were much as previously, with the income the amount the Folk Club pays for the share of the costs relating to its bookings.

Membership subscriptions remain numerically much the same as last year, with senior members slightly down, at 77, but there have been 27 memberships from Youth Group members, who pay half rate.

Booking income is well up on last year, thanks to continuing bookings from Kevin Dewsbury (“Ha Ha at the Harlequins”) and Zoe’s dance summer sessions, as well as several smaller repeat and new bookings, including, in particular, MCYT and VRMT.

A further big jump in fundraising income this year was primarily due to successful grant applications to Northwich Council and the Brian Wilson Trust, as well as the regular raffles (thanks, especially to Ann Lloyd & Julie Hoskins for their help on all of these.)

Unfortunately, after some success last year, we failed to receive any advertising income and only a £283 donation from Waitrose’s community fund, plus a small individual donation.

One welcome addition, this year, is the recovery of tax through the Gift Aid scheme. Having registered for the scheme last year, we have been able to file a back claim for the last couple of years and received £620 in February. For those who are tax payers and complete a simple form for us, we are able to recover the 20% tax included in membership payments and individual donations. Although in future years, the recovery will be smaller – probably £180-200 per year - it is still worthwhile and the claim procedure easier now we have filed the first one, successfully. 

Performance on the bar continues to show an improvement, with overall income 37% up, but still maintaining percentage profitability at 54%. In particular, bar sales at the Comedy Evenings have been extremely strong and I would repeat last year’s request for more people to help run the bar. If you can help, let Angie Orme know afterwards and she will add you to the pool. Many thanks to Mike, Gordon and Phil for organising and stocking the bar and all those who have helped out over the year.

The financial performance on the plays shows a surplus that is an incredible 250% up on last year, with profit back up at a respectable 63%, despite the changes to originally scheduled plays. Each play made more money than its equivalent last season and insurance claims meant that we at least recovered our costs on the plays that were cancelled. The licence, script and promotional costs remain the largest costs, but are down on last year (48% of the total play costs, compared with 60% last year.) I think it is also worth pointing out that nearly £870 of the income comes from sales of programmes, teas and coffees, so thanks to all who help with these and the other FOH activities on play nights.

From a financial point of view, the stars were “Remember Them,” which was the highest ever grossing play at the Harlequins, and “Kindly leave the stage” which contributed 2/3 of the total profits between them, performing to more or less full houses each night. However, we must not forget the other three plays which generated healthy profits on lower ticket sales. In particular, I would like to thank Yvette Owen and Ashton Hayes Theatre Club for putting on their version of “The Ladykillers” and donating their profits to help out the Harlequins, when “Dumb Show” was cancelled during rehearsals.

Following last March’s fire, we did eventually receive payment of our insurance claim and we lodged two new “abandonment” claims this year, after “Christmas Carol” and “Dumb Show” were cancelled, which have covered our costs on these two plays and contributed towards the positive return on the year. The downside is that, at renewal of our insurance cover, we have had to accept an increase from £100 to £500 in our policy excess.

We continue to monitor our methods of ticket sale and made another change this year, adding a new box office arrangement to the online Ticketsource system, which generally works very well. Having taken over responsibility for the Ticketsource sales, I have been able to integrate our systems, so that all ticket sales are now incorporated into the same report, which is very handy and gives us far better information on ticket sales. We no longer sell tickets through Northwich Information Centre, but they will continue to advertise our shows. The outstanding funds paid via CWAC last year were eventually received almost a year after the shows, whereas Ticketsource pays the funds across within a week of the performances.

The Harlequin Junior Players, as our Youth Group is now known, go from strength to strength, as you can see from the increase in membership subscriptions and the term performance fees and have, once again, made a healthy contribution to club funds. Thanks must go to the team that carried on after Laura Bason’s departure, notably Julie Hoskins, Natalie Brierley, Angie Orme and Becky Wollaston, plus those who have helped out on a less regular basis.

Ticket receipts for “Sleeping Beauty” are not included, but will be incorporated into the current year’s accounts, since the shows were performed only last Sunday. The matinee was sold out and a healthy evening audience. It is gratifying to see the quality and quantity of performers, to the extent that there is now a waiting list for the younger, Miniquins, group.

Bank balances continue to improve and are, now, at the level I would like to maintain, being sufficient to pay our monthly standing orders for three months.

As in previous years, I filed our annual accounts and report online with the Charity Commission last August, ensuring that our public records have been kept up to date. I will file this year’s annual return and accounts, once these have been ratified at today’s meeting.

Assuming there are no other questions or queries, I would like to ask for formal approval of this year’s accounts.

Stephen Hoskins 2015
Proposed: Adam Green.  Seconded: Mike Melville 

Setting of Subscriptions: £20 membership fee. Proposed:  Julie Hoskins. Seconded: Malcolm Barker

No changes to the Rules and Constitution had been proposed.

BREAK

Election of Committee Members:

2014-2015: Kevin Barnett, Laura Bason, Lorraine Shuker and Becky Wollaston have all stepped down from the committee during the year and were thanked for their efforts. 

· Nominations for chair: 
· Stephen Hoskins – Nominated Julie Hoskins, seconded Maureen Melville 
Elected unopposed
· Nomination for vice-chair: 
· Angie Orme – Nominated Becky Wollaston, seconded Iain Bowley
Elected unopposed

· Nomination for secretary:
·  Leslie Francis – Nominated Julie Stacey, seconded Julie Hoskins

Elected unopposed

· Nomination for committee roles:

·  Fran Hamer – Nominated Malcolm Barker, seconded Adam Green

Elected unopposed

· Julie Hoskins – Nominated Mike McDonald, seconded Lesley Francis


Elected unopposed

The following Committee members did not require re-election and agreed to continue for 2015-2016:

Adam Green

Mike McDonald

Any other business:

The question was opened to the floor whether we should continue to have all our plays adjudicated:

 The main “Pro” was that you could not enter for the CTG Awards, unless the play was adjudicated; the main “Cons” were that it was (a) expensive and (b) inconsistent, with reviews varying greatly.

Gordon Hamlin said that the CTG were starting from 2015-16 to use only GODA adjudicators, so the standards would be consistent, regardless which of the three adjudicators attended.

It was agreed by a majority that we would continue to have our plays adjudicated for at least another year, while gauging the new system.
There being no other business, the meeting was closed at 9.45 pm
